


























 
 

Written SB 68 Testimony of WI Land+Water Executive Director Matt Krueger 

Senate Committee on Agriculture and Tourism 

February 8, 2020 

 

 

Dear Chair Ballweg, Vice Chair Marklein, Ranking Member Pfaff, and Committee Members, 

 

WI Land+Water is a nonprofit, nonpartisan membership organization that represents 800 boots-on-

the-ground county conservation department staff and elected county board supervisors across the 

state. On behalf of those members, I submit my testimony in favor of SB 68. 

  

WI Land+Water supported this bill when it circulated last session, and we are excited to see it 

reintroduced this session. As our membership approved a similar Farmland Preservation Program 

(FPP) resolution at our annual membership meeting in 2019, we were grateful to have the 

opportunity to provide input on the bill, and thank I want to thank Sen. Testin for his work on this 

bill, as well as representatives Oldenburg and Spreitzer and their respective staff members. 

 

FPP is a win-win for agriculture and conservation: in exchange for farmers keeping agricultural land 

in production and meeting baseline conservation standards, they receive a renewable tax credit. 

Enhancing this program makes a lot of sense at this particular moment, as we are annually losing an 

estimated 100,000 acres of farmland in the state. 

 

There are several provisions in this bill that WI Land+Water supports, which I’d like to briefly 

highlight. 

  

The bill proposes to FPP tax credits, which have not been adjusted for 10 years. One in three 

respondents to a 2018 DATCP FPP survey on felt the tax credit was not high enough to make signing 

a FPP contract worthwhile. Especially amid the current farm crisis, increased tax credits could 

represent a real incentive for farmers to participate in the program. Increased participation in the 

program would not only preserve farmland from development, but would mean that more 

farmland is meeting baseline conservation standards, a requirement to participate in the program. 

 

We particularly support the provision in Section 2, Subsection 7 of the bill that extends grant 

funding eligibility to program implementation. This provision allows local municipalities, planning 

commissions, and tribal governments to apply for funds for FPP zoning development, enrolling FPP 
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agreements, monitoring compliance, outreach, and more. In counties with robust FPP participation, 

implementation of the program is a substantial staff workload, constituting a full-time position, or 

close to it.  

 

Conservation departments in counties with FPP zoning and high participation rates experience 

significant workload related to FPP implementation. To this point, there has not been a mechanism 

to offset implementation expenses such as staff time for program compliance checks and 

associated documentation. This bill proposes to change that, though the amount of funding that 

would be available to offset implementation costs would not make a significant difference to most 

counties. In spite of this, we are optimistic that this can be addressed in the future, as we feel doing 

so would increase program participation. 

 

We are also supportive of the provision to increase tax credits according to an agricultural 

inflationary index, as failing to do so will eventually return us to the point we are at today—where 

depressed tax credits are a disincentive to program participation. 

 

Lastly, though we do not generally support reducing the contractual term of programs with 

conservation benefits, in this situation it makes sense to do so, as the current 15-year length of 

program contract appears to be an obstacle to landowner participation, based on DATCP survey 

results. 

 

We are supportive of this bipartisan bill, and think its passage would be a good step forward for 

both Wisconsin’s farms and its natural resources.  

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment. 

 

Sincerely,  

 
Matt Krueger 

Executive Director 


